University of Nebraska - Lincoln DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln

NCESR Publications and Research

Energy Sciences Research, Nebraska Center for

10-2009

Crop Yield Gaps: Their Importance, Magnitudes, and Causes

David B. Lobell Program on Food Security and Environment, Stanford University, dlobell@stanford.edu

Kenneth G. Cassman University of Nebraska at Lincoln, kcassman1@unl.edu

Christopher B. Field Carnegie Institution for Science, Stanford, California, cfield@ciw.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/ncesrpub

Part of the Oil, Gas, and Energy Commons

Lobell, David B.; Cassman, Kenneth G.; and Field, Christopher B., "Crop Yield Gaps: Their Importance, Magnitudes, and Causes" (2009). *NCESR Publications and Research*. 3. https://digitalcommons.unl.edu/ncesrpub/3

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Energy Sciences Research, Nebraska Center for at DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln. It has been accepted for inclusion in NCESR Publications and Research by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@University of Nebraska - Lincoln.

Published in Annual Review of Environment and Resources 34 (2009); doi: 10.1146/ annurevfienviron.041008.093740 Copyright © 2009 by Annual Reviews. Used by permission. http:// environ.annualreviews.org

Crop Yield Gaps: Their Importance, Magnitudes, and Causes

David B. Lobell

Program on Food Security and Environment, Stanford University, Stanford, California 94305; email <u>dlobell@stanford.edu</u>

Kenneth G. Cassman

Nebraska Center for Energy Sciences Research, Department of Agronomy and Horticulture, University of Nebraska, Lincoln, Nebraska 68583; email <u>kcassman@unlnotes.unl.edu</u>

Christopher B. Field

Department of Global Ecology, Carnegie Institution for Science, Stanford, California 94305; email <u>cfield@ciw.edu</u>

Abstract

Future trajectories of food prices, food security, and cropland expansion are closely linked to future average crop yields in the major agricultural regions of the world. Because the maximum possible yields achieved in farmers' fields might level off or even decline in many regions over the next few decades, reducing the gap between average and potential yields is critical. In most major irrigated wheat, rice, and maize systems, yields appear to be at or near 80% of yield potential, with no evidence for yields having exceeded this threshold to date. A fundamental constraint in these systems appears to be uncertainty in growing season weather, thus tools to address this uncertainty would likely reduce gaps. Otherwise, short-term prospects for yield gains in irrigated agriculture appear grim without increased yield potential. Average yields in rain-fed systems are commonly 50% or less of yield potential, suggesting ample room for improvement, though estimation of yield gaps for rain-fed regions is subject to more errors than for irrigated regions. Several priorities for future research are identified.

Keywords: agriculture, climate uncertainty, food production, yield constraints yield potential

Contents

1. Introduction	
2. Definitions of Yield Gap	
2.1. Definition	
2.2. Traditional Measures of Yield Potential	
2.3. Comparison of Yield Potential Measures	
2.4. Other Approaches to Yield Potential	
2.5. Measurement Errors for Yield Potential	
3. How Big Are Yield Gaps?	
3.1. Case Studies	
4. Why Do Yield Gaps Exist?	
4.1. Approaches	
4.2. Will Average Yields Ever Exceed ~80% of Yield Potential?	19
5. Summary and Conclusions	



1. Introduction

Demand for both food and energy is quickly rising and will continue to rise with increases in global population and average income. By 2030, global cereal demand for food and animal feed alone is expected to total 2.8 billion (B) tons per year, or 50% higher than in 2000 (1). The additional demand from future biofuel consumption is less clear but could be considerable; the United State's renewable fuel mandate for starch-based biofuel in the 2007 Energy Independence and Security Act alone will require 0.2 B tons of grain. Because grain supply is the product of crop area and crop yields (production per hectare), meeting this higher demand will require an increase in one or both of these factors.

There is considerable scope for cropland expansion because many natural ecosystems possess conditions suitable for crops, and indeed, many projections of global food supply indicate a sizable amount of land conversion in Latin America and Africa (1, 2). Yet, the goal of many scientists and policy makers is to improve yields at a rate sufficient to keep food prices low and avoid significant expansion of croplands. The reasons for this goal are many and include improvement in food security, preservation of natural habitats and biodiversity, and protection of the climate system (3, 4).

In this context, the Green Revolution in the latter half of the twentieth century was a remarkable success, as it led to rapid increases in food supply without major increases in crop area or food prices, made possible by rapid increases in yields of the major food crops. The real price of food gradually declined throughout this period as supply growth outpaced demand. Of course, many of the technologies central to the Green Revolution, namely higher fertilizer, pesticide, and irrigation use, can negatively impact environmental quality and ecosystem services if not utilized properly (5, 6). These negative outcomes can potentially outweigh the positive environmental effects of higher yields that accrue from less cropland expansion into natural ecosystems. High yields are thus not sufficient for environmental protection, but they will remain a critical and necessary component of a global strategy to achieve food security while also protecting natural resources and environmental quality for future generations.

Although the need for higher yields is clear, the prospects for achieving them are less so. There is increasing evidence of stagnation in crop yield potential as measured under the best possible growing conditions (7, 8), and even some indications that average crop yields in major cereal-producing countries have plateaued (4). As Evans (9) points out, it is important to recall that history is littered with many examples of yield projections based on short-term trends that quickly proved far too pessimistic. Yet, the lack of progress in yield potential, coupled with absence of recent yield growth for some of the major cereal crops in several countries, is certainly cause for concern and raises the critical issue of how much average yields can continue to increase in the face of potentially stagnant yield potential. Put differently, what causes the difference between average and potential yields, and what are the prospects for narrowing this yield gap?

Yield potential:

the yield of an adapted crop variety or hybrid when grown under favorable conditions without growth limitations from water, nutrients, pests, or diseases

Average farm yields in a region or country are inevitably smaller than yield potential, sometimes significantly so, because achieving yield potential requires near perfect management of crop and soil factors that influence plant growth and development throughout the crop growth cycle. Although a few superior farmers may come close to this state, it is neither profitable nor feasible for a large population of farmers to do so. Moreover, the existence of a sizeable gap between average and potential yields is believed necessary to maintain growth in average yields, because yields begin to plateau once they near the yield potential ceiling (3, 10). Therefore, as the average farm yields appear to fall off from historical yield trends, it is important to determine if this stagnation is caused by the diminishing size of the exploitable yield gap or by other factors such as soil degradation, pollution, or climate change.

This article addresses these issues by reviewing evidence on the magnitude and causes of yield gaps for the major cereals – rice, wheat, and maize – in their major growing regions. We view an understanding of yield gaps as important for at least two reasons. First, as mentioned above, it helps to inform projections of future crop yields for different regions and crops because close proximity of yields to their upper limits may indicate that growth rates are likely to slow in the future (10, 11). Second, knowledge of factors that contribute to the yield gap is useful for efficiently targeting efforts to increase production. Critical questions, for instance, are whether the smallest observed yield gaps in the world reflect a fundamental limit to yields, or whether it is possible with new technologies to achieve average yields even closer to potential. To answer these questions requires knowledge of which specific factors represent the largest constraints to productivity in the world's major cropping systems.

The following section provides an overview of various definitions and methods for estimating yield gaps. Section 3 reviews current evidence on the magnitude of gaps for different crops and regions, and the causes of yield gaps are examined in Section 4. The main conclusions and prospects for global food security through closure of existing yield gaps are presented in Section 5.

2. Definitions of Yield Gap

The term yield gap has been widely used in the literature for at least the past few decades (12). Yield gaps are estimated by the difference between yield potential and average farmers' yields over some specified spatial and temporal scale of interest. Yield potential, in turn, can be defined and measured in a variety of ways, which has resulted in lack of consistency in yield gap analysis in the literature. Here, we attempt to clarify the definition of yield gap and the various methods used to estimate it.

2.1. Definition

The yield gap is a concept that rests on the definition and measurement of yield potential. Here, we define yield potential as the yield of an adapted crop variety or hybrid when grown under favorable conditions without growth limitations from water, nutrients, pests, or diseases (9). For any given site and growing season, yield potential is determined by three factors: (*a*) solar radiation, (*b*) temperature, and (*c*) water supply.

We use the term yield potential for irrigated systems because it is assumed that an irrigated crop can be provided with adequate water supply throughout growth. In contrast, we refer to maximum possible yields under rain-fed conditions as "water-limited yield potential" because most rain-fed crops suffer at least short-term water deficits at some point during the growing season.

All three environmental factors vary throughout the year, and therefore yield potential will depend not only on location but also on the crop-sowing date and maturity rating. The latter is a genetic trait that determines the length of the growing season when a crop is sown on a given date, with longer maturity cultivars or hybrids requirYield gap: the difference between average and potential yields, often expressed as Mg ha⁻¹

Water-limited yield potential: the yield of an adapted crop variety or hybrid when grown under rain-fed, favorable conditions without growth limitations from nutrients, pests, or diseases ing more growing-degree days to reach maturity than shorter maturity varieties. In fact, crop yield potential at a given location can vary considerably owing to different planting dates and maturity ratings. For example, wheat trial yields in Ludhiana, India, were roughly 1 Mg hectare (ha)⁻¹ lower when the crop was planted on December 15 than on November 15 (13). Likewise, simulated maize yield potential at Lincoln, Nebraska, in the United States increased by 2 Mg ha⁻¹ with a seven-day increase in hybrid maturity (14). Yield potential must therefore be defined in relation to a specific planting date and cultivar or hybrid maturity, with the maximum value considered to be the optimum combination of planting date and maturity for a given location. Alternatively, a sowing date that represents the average date of sowing by farmers in a given region and the most common varietal maturity used by these farmers can be set a priori, and the yield potential can be thereby defined for that planting date and maturity combination, whether or not this combination gives the maximum yield potential, or water-limited yield potential, at the site(s) and year(s) in question.

Plant population, the term typically used in agronomy for plant density and measured as the number of plants per m², also affects the yield potential at a given location, because maximum dry matter accumulation rates occur when the spatial density of plants allows rapid leaf canopy development to intercept all incoming solar radiation as early as possible in the growing season. Under irrigated conditions, optimal plant density for grain yield is somewhat smaller than for maximum dry matter accumulation because too much vegetative growth makes the crop more susceptible to late-season diseases and instability, which causes the plants to fall over (called lodging). For rain-fed systems where rainfall amounts decrease in the second half of the growing season (typical for most monsoonal climates), optimal plant density for grain yield can be considerably smaller than for maximum dry matter accumulation. In this case, rapid growth during the vegetative phase can use up too much of the stored soil moisture such that the crop runs out of water during the grain filling period. Thus, plant population must be specified to estimate both yield potential and water-limited yield potential at a given site.

The theoretical upper limit to crop yields is dictated by the amount of energy absorbed by a crop canopy and the light-use efficiency of photosynthesis (energy fixed in carbohydrate per unit of light energy intercepted). Integrated over a growing season, the maximum values of light-use efficiency for C_3 crops are about 0.024, whereas those for C_4 crops are about 0.032 (15). Although these numbers seem quite low, they are constrained by a number of important limits. These include the facts that about half of the light energy is in wavelengths too long to be used in photosynthesis and that all plants need to consume some of the photosynthate they fix in the mitochondrial respiration that powers construction and maintenance of plant tissues (16). After accounting for unavoidable losses, the overall efficiency of light utilization is high enough that it leaves limited room for improvement. The photon yield of photosynthesis (mol CO, fixed per mol light absorbed) is very consistent across C_4 species (17). It varies with CO₂ concentration and temperature in C₃ plants, but it is very consistent across species (17). Maximum rates of photosynthesis have not generally increased as a result of crop breeding (18), although yield is generally associated with photosynthesis in experiments with elevated atmospheric CO₂ (19). Detailed analyses of the biochemistry of photosynthesis suggest that, with targeted efforts potentially involving genetically modified organisms, improvements in light-use efficiency could be substantial. Long and colleagues (15) estimate that the improvements could be as large as 50%, if one includes changes in the efficiency of light interception as well as light utilization. The fact that the intrinsic photon yield is so uniform across species suggests that, at least with traditional breeding, progress in improving the intrinsic efficiency of photosynthesis will be slow. Moreover, others argue that complex traits,

such as photosynthetic efficiency, that give competitive advantage to individual plants have likely been optimized by natural selection such that the potential for improving such traits by genetic engineering is very small (20).

2.2. Traditional Measures of Yield Potential

Yield potential is a concept, rather than a quantity, which makes estimation both challenging and complicated (3). By definition, vield potential is an idealized state in which a crop grows without any biophysical limitations other than uncontrollable factors, such as solar radiation, air temperature, and rainfall in rain-fed systems. Therefore, to achieve yield potential requires perfection in the management of all other yield-determining production factors (such as plant population; the supply and balance of 17 essential nutrients; and protection against losses from insects, weeds, and diseases) from sowing to maturity. Such perfection is impossible under field conditions, even in relatively small test plots let alone in large production fields. Thus, yield potential is sometimes estimated by crop models that assume perfect management and lack of all yield-reducing factors. The validity of such models relies on validation under field conditions, which can never achieve perfect management. We are left with a circuitous loop in which simulations are based on mathematical relationships that capture our current understanding of plant physiological processes that determine maximum possible net primary productivity (NPP) and the portion of NPP converted to grain yield, and these simulations are validated against field studies that attempt to establish perfect growth conditions but can never achieve it.

The uncertainty as to whether highest possible yields were achieved in the validation field studies justifies conjunctive use of other methods to estimate yield potential. Other approaches include surveys of highest recorded historical yields at agricultural research stations, highest yields achieved in long-term experiments that included treatments thought to provide optimal management, and the yields achieved by contest-winning farmers who participate in sanctioned yield contests (7). At broader scales of relevance to food production capacity and regional to global food security, measurement of yield potential is even more difficult because of spatial variations in the climatic and soil conditions across the thousands of fields in a given production domain. Here, we consider three main techniques for assessing yield potential and yield gaps over relevant spatial scales, each with its own strengths and weaknesses.

2.2.1. Model simulations. Crop models have been used to estimate crop yield potential at scales ranging from a specific field (21) to a region or country (22-24). Most crop models simulate phenological development in relation to photothermal time, net assimilation, resource allocation to different organs, transpiration, and soil water dynamics on a daily or hourly time step. Less sophisticated models simplify simulation of net assimilation by using a standard value for radiation-use efficiency that accounts for both photosynthesis and respiration (25); more sophisticated models simulate both photosynthesis and respiration directly (26). Although most models can simulate yield potential under both irrigated and rain-fed conditions, only a few are robust in simulating the impact of other stresses, such as a deficient supply of nitrogen and other nutrients and yield losses from insects, disease, and weed pressure. Despite these differences in sophistication, there are a number of robust crop models of that give reasonable estimates of yield potential as estimated by the highest measured yields in research studies and farmers' fields.

To simulate yield potential for a given field requires a minimum set of input data that vary by model but typically include: daily maximum and minimum air temperature at canopy height, solar radiation, rainfall, relative humidity, sowing date and depth of seed placement or the date of emergence, the genotype-specific photothermal phenological development coefficients for the cultivar or hybrid to be simuNPP: net primary productivity lated, and plant density. For water-limited yield potential under rain-fed conditions, soil texture, initial moisture levels, and effective rooting depth must also be provided as inputs to the model. Information about nutrient supply and pest pressure is not required because it is assumed that these factors do not limit yield.

One weakness of most models is the lack of sensitivity to short-term severe abiotic stresses of one to two days, related to unusually cold or warm temperatures that can affect yield-determining steps, such as pollination or spikelet viability during the initial phase of seed development. This lack of sensitivity leads to higher estimates of yield potential than will actually occur in the field. Despite this and other shortcomings, simulation models are likely to provide the most accurate estimate of the yield potential ceiling for specific fields and for regions when information on spatial variation of model inputs is available. They are also helpful for the initial evaluation of a single management factor, such as planting date, across multiple environments (27) and for more complex interactions among several management factors, such as planting date, plant population, or cultivar maturity (14).

2.2.2. Field experiments and yield contests. Direct measures of yield potential can be made in field experiments that utilize crop management practices designed to eliminate all yield-reducing factors, such as nutrient deficiencies or toxicities, damage from insect pests and diseases, and competition from weeds. Achieving perfect growth conditions throughout the cropping period is quite difficult, and the degree of difficulty rises as test plot size increases from small quadrants of <10 m², which can be intensively managed by hand, to test plots of several hundred m², which allow use of production-scale field equipment but have relatively uniform soil properties, to production-scale fields of >4 ha that require use of full-size equipment and typically contain some heterogeneity in soil properties that determine optimal practices for management of inputs, such as nutrients and

water. To obtain robust estimates of yield potential for a given location requires conducting such experiments over many years to ensure that the mean estimate reflects a typical range of climatic variation. In fact, year-to-year climate variation is so large at most locations that the best estimates of site yield potential would employ a crop simulation model that has been validated for the site or in the surrounding region based on an adequate number of site years. The combination of simulation and field validations provides a more robust approach for estimating yield potential for a region than using either method alone.

Researchers conducting the field experiments for direct measurement of yield potential must make a number of decisions regarding optimal crop management. Recommended best management practices, however, were not developed to achieve full yield potential because it is not profitable to do so. It therefore generally requires several years of testing to identify the optimal suite of management practices that give maximum yields at a given location. Moreover, optimal management practices can vary substantially year to year in response to normal variation in climate. For example, optimal plant population or nitrogen rate in a rain-fed environment will depend heavily on the amount of rainfall (28). Optimal planting date also varies considerably year to year at the same location. Here again, it is beneficial to combine direct measurement of yield potential with crop simulation to identify the combination of management practices that has the greatest probability of giving highest possible yield.

Sanctioned yield contests provide another direct estimate of yield potential for a given region because farmers are motivated to win for the recognition and rewards that come to the winner (7). Rewards include use of new tractors and other machinery from equipment dealers, free seed from seed companies, and paid speaking engagements sponsored by agricultural input suppliers. Contests such as the annual yield contest sponsored by the National Corn Growers Association include hundreds of such motivated farmers. To avoid cheating, this contest requires independent verification, although there have been disqualifications owing to irregularities. Contest rules also require a minimum field size of about 4 ha to ensure that the results are based on large-scale commercial farming practices that can be replicated elsewhere. When properly conducted, such yield contests provide a robust estimate of the attainable vield potential under production-scale conditions with the expertise of a large number of motivated farmers, each trying to maximize yields. Simulation of contest-winning yields using the actual planting date, plant population, and hybrid used by the winner would help ensure the integrity of such contests, although this additional form of verification is not currently performed.

2.2.3. Maximum farmer yields. An alternative but less common approach to estimating yield potential is to observe the maximum yield achieved among a sizable sample of farmers in a region of interest (29, 30). Typically, estimates must rely on farmer-reported values rather than direct measurements to achieve large sample sizes, and therefore much care is needed to identify farmers with reliable records for individual fields and to convert all yields to standard moisture content. As an additional step to ensure data quality, one should also obtain independent estimates of yields in a subset of fields, such as by harvesting several small plots within farmers' fields.

The use of maximum farmer yields as a proxy for yield potential is only appropriate in intensively managed cropping systems, where farmers apply levels of fertilizer and pest and disease controls that make it possible to approach yield potential. Although it is still improbable for a farmer to reach yield potential even with high inputs, for the reasons discussed above, in a landscape of many farmers, it is likely that at least one will come quite close. For example, if a single field has only a 1% chance of achieving yield potential, then in a group of 100 independent fields there will be a 63% chance (1–0.99¹⁰⁰) that at least one reached yield potential potential of the single field has only a 1% chance of achieving yield potential, then in a group of 100 independent fields there will be a 63% chance (1–0.99¹⁰⁰) that at least one reached yield potential potential potential potential potential potential potential be a 63% chance (1–0.99¹⁰⁰) that at least one reached yield potential po

tential. Of course, the key here is whether the yield constraints in different fields are in fact independent or, more specifically, whether they are independent enough that maximum yields provide a good approximation for yield potential. This is an empirical question that is addressed in the following section for a single region, but it is yet to be asked in most cropping systems.

2.3. Comparison of Yield Potential Measures

The relationships between true (model simulated) yield potential, experimental yields, maximum farmer yields, and average farmer yields are illustrated in Figure 1. To aid comparison of different studies, we find it useful to denote the method used to measure yield potential in each estimate of yield gap: model-based yield gap (YG_M) , experiment-based yield gap (YG_E) , and farmer-based yield gap (YG_E) . As illustrated in Figure 1, one would expect the



*Or "water-limited yield potential" in the case of rainfed systems

Figure 1 A conceptual framework depicting the relative rankings of average farmer yields and three measures of yield potential. Different measures of the yield gap (YG) are indicated at the right side of the figure and are as follows: YG_M, model-based yield gap (yield potential is simulated with a model); YG_P, experiment-based yield gap (yield potential is estimated with a field experiment); and YG_P farmer-based yield gap (yield potential is estimated with maximum of farmers' yields).

 Table 1. Average yield gap in India for four crops, computed using three different methods for estimating yield potential^a

Crop	Simulated potential	Experimental potential	On-farm potential	Average	
Cotton	1117	635	549	767	
Mustard	856	149	376	460	
Rice	2556	1478	973	1669	
Wheat	14	0	196	70	

^aYield gap is the difference between yield potential and average farm yields expressed in kg ha⁻¹ (31). Note that the average farmer yields used to compute yield gaps included irrigated areas, whereas yield potential was for rain-fed crops. Because all of these crops are commonly irrigated, the true yield gap is therefore likely much larger.



Figure 2. Histograms of irrigated wheat yields reported by farmers in field surveys for three separate years in the Yaqui Valley, Sonora, Mexico. The vertical lines indicate average yields for the most common Yaqui Valley wheat variety achieved in field experiments at a local research station, where the goal of the trial was to use crop and soil management practices to achieve yield potential [courtesy of Ken Sayre, International Center for Maize and Wheat Improvement (CIMMYT)]. Error bars indicate the range of yields within the trials over three replicates. The maximum reported yield, which provides a farmer-based estimate of yield potential, varied from nearly 10 Mg ha⁻¹ in 2001 to less than 8 Mg ha⁻¹ in 2003. Superimposed on these distributions is a vertical line indicating the yields obtained in local yield potential trials for the most common wheat variety in each year (Ken Sayre, personal communication). The proximity of the two estimates suggest that maximum farmer yields are indeed a reasonable measure of yield potential in this system, although in some years (e.g., 2001) only a single farmer was within the range of yields achieved in the trials.

following relationship between these different measures:

$$YG_{F} \le YG_{E} \le YG_{M} \tag{1}$$

In very intensively managed systems where farmers attempt to avoid all nutrient, pest, and disease stresses, the three values would likely be close to each other. In contrast, in low-input systems, YG_F will be considerably lower than YG_F and YG_M .

Unfortunately, most yield gap studies use only a single definition of yield potential, which prevents a direct comparison of different methods for the same location and crop. An exception is provided by Aggarwal et al. (31), who compared yields from crop simulation models, experimental trials, and on-farm demonstration trials for rice, wheat, cotton, and mustard in various Indian states. Simulated water-limited yield potential was significantly higher than the other two methods in nearly all states for all crops, whereas the difference between experimental and on-farm yield potential varied from negative to positive. Except in the case of wheat, yield gaps computed using simulated potential were larger than the corresponding values for the other methods, sometimes by a factor of two (Table 1).

Another comparison of experimentbased and farmer-based yield potential is provided in Figure 2, which illustrates the distribution of wheat yields reported by farmers in three surveys conducted in the Yaqui Valley of Mexico.

2.4. Other Approaches to Yield Potential

Given the importance of yield potential and the limitations associated with the three most common methods discussed above, there is a need for continued innovation and evaluation of alternate techniques. In particular, techniques that rely on readily available information may prove useful even if they are not perfectly correlated with true yield potential. Two approaches that appear deserving of more study are the use of crop yields across analogous climates and the use of productivity in the preexisting or neighboring natural ecosystems.

2.4.1. Climate analogs. Global datasets on crop area and yields are available at increasingly fine levels of disaggregation, such as for 5' \times 5' grid cells—an area of roughly 25 km² at the equator (32, 33). These datasets have recently been used to assess yield gaps by comparing yields in each cell with all other cells with similar climatic characteristics (Rachel Licker, personal communication). The key assumption in this approach is that the maximum yield observed among cells with similar climates is equivalent to yield potential and thus that the proximity of observed yield in each cell to this maximum represents a reliable measure of yield gap. This assumption is yet to be tested, and at best, one would expect maximum yields over 25 km² to be only ~70% to 80% of yield potential at present (see Section 3). The approach is consequently likely to underestimate yield potential and yield gaps by a large margin, but it may prove useful for mapping rough estimates of relative yield gaps for different regions.

2.4.2. Natural ecosystem net primary productivity. As a general rule, the plants native to a habitat are well adapted to it (34). In contrast, crop plants often have characteristics that tend to limit their ability to capture resources. These include shallow roots and, in annual crops, brief duration of a closed canopy. As a consequence, the total plant growth or NPP of crop plants grown without irrigation is often less than the yield of the native vegetation in the same location. Globally, the NPP of the world's croplands is estimated to average 397 g carbon m⁻² years⁻¹, approximately 65% of the average value



Figure 2 (continued).

Relative yield: the average yield as a percent of yield potential; inversely related to the size of the yield gap of the native ecosystems the crops replaced (35). In parts of Africa and Asia, land-use change has decreased NPP to less than 10% that of the original vegetation (36). These two factors, the generally well-adapted status of the native vegetation and the consistently higher NPP in native vegetation than in croplands, suggest that the NPP of native vegetation can be used to set an upper limit on yield potential, especially for areas not currently in agriculture (37). While this approach lacks sensitivity to a number of factors that can influence yield potential, including the identity of the crop, the status of breeding, and the intensity of management, it may provide a useful starting point, especially for identifying locations where realized yields are far below yield potential.

2.5. Measurement Errors for Yield Potential

As discussed above, the challenges of measuring yield potential in nonwater-limiting conditions are considerable and relate to spatial and temporal variations in solar radiation and temperature. In water-limited conditions, the challenge is even greater owing to variations in soil moisture that reflect differences in rainfall and soil physical properties that determine water retention characteristics. One can therefore expect estimates of yield potential to be least accurate for rain-fed crops grown in environments with high spatial variability in rainfall or soil properties because spatially and temporally continuous measurements of soil moisture are not available for any scale beyond relatively small experimental plots. This is an important point to remember as we begin to consider the magnitude of yield gaps for different crops, some of which (e.g., rice) are predominantly irrigated and others (e.g., maize) that are mostly rain-fed.

3. How Big Are Yield Gaps?

A survey of the literature on wheat, rice, and maize cropping systems revealed a wide range of estimated yield gaps throughout the world (Table 2). For tropical maize in Africa, where biophysical and management conditions result in frequent nutrient, water, pest, and disease stresses, average yields are commonly less than 20% of yield potential. In contrast, average yields in irrigated wheat systems in northwest India can reach 80% of potential. The full range of values in Table 2 extends from 16% to 95%, although the true range is likely narrower owing to measurement errors that result in spuriously high or low values. We consider a range of 20% to 80% to include nearly all of the major cropping systems of the world.

To examine the dependence of reported yield gaps on the technique used to measure yield potential, a task made difficult by the failure of most studies to use more than one approach, we have sorted values in Table 2 according to the method used in each study. For maize, only experiment-based methods were found, and therefore no comparisons were possible. For rice and wheat, vield gaps followed the expected trend with the smallest yield gaps (highest relative yields) found in studies using farmer-based estimates of yield potential, and the biggest gaps found for model-based estimates of yield potential. However, the differences were often quite small. The average yield gap for studies of rice in India, for instance, averaged 52% when using a model-based estimate of yield potential (n = 11), and 53% for an experiment-based approach (n = 11).

Even comparisons of the same crop in the same region can be misleading, however, because aspects of the studies other than yield potential method can differ. In the case of Indian rice mentioned above, the model-based study considered yield potential as a weighted average of yield potential in irrigated and rain-fed conditions, with weights proportional to the percent of irrigated rice area within each state. The experiment-based study compared the state's average yields with yield potential from irrigated trials, even though several states have a significant area of rain-fed rice. Had the latter study considered water-limited yield potential for the fraction of area that is rain-fed, the inferred yield gap would have been significantly smaller. Thus, the method of estimating yield potential for an

CROP YIELD GAPS: THEIR IMPORTANCE, MAGNITUDES, AND CAUSES

Tabl	е	2.	Comparison	of average	yield	ls and	yield	l potentia	ls in	various	studies
------	---	----	------------	------------	-------	--------	-------	------------	-------	---------	---------

			Average	Yield	Yield		
Method ^a	Crop	Location (season or crop)	yield⁵	potential	gap	Average:potential (%)	Reference ^c
Μ	Wheat	Northern India	3	7.5	4.5	40	(24)
		Uttar Pradesh, India	2.5	5	2.5	50	(1)
		Punjab, India	4.1	5.5	1.4	75	(1)
		Haryana, India	3.8	4	0.2	95	(1)
		Madhya Pradesh, India	1.7	3	1.3	57	(1)
		Rajasthan, India	2.5	4.2	1.7	60	(1)
		Bihar, India	2.2	3.8	1.6	58	(1)
		Gujarat, India	2.4	2.7	0.3	89	(1)
		Maharashtra, India	1.1	2.5	1.4	44	(1)
	Rice	Philippines (wet season)	3.7	7.8	4.1	47	(67)
		Philippines (dry season)	3.9	9	5.1	43	(67)
		West Bengal, India	3.4	5.1	1.7	67	(1)
		Uttar Pradesh, India	3.1	6.1	3	51	(1)
		Andra Pradesh, India	3.9	7.9	4	49	(1)
		Tamil Nadu, India	4.9	7.7	2.8	64	(1)
		Punjab, India	5	8.8	3.8	57	(1)
		Bihar, India	2	5.5	3.5	36	(1)
		Orissa, India	1.9	4.1	2.2	46	(1)
		Madhya Pradesh, India	1.4	3	1.6	47	(1)
		Karnataka, India	3.7	6.1	2.4	61	(1)
		Assam, India	2	6.7	4.7	30	(1)
		Maharashtra, India	2.5	3.2	0.7	78	(1)
Е	Rice	Bangladesh	4.6	5.4	0.8	85	(68)
		China	5.9	7.6	1.7	78	(68)
		India	3.6	5.9	2.3	61	(68)
		Indonesia	5.3	6.4	1.1	83	(68)
		Nepal	4.2	5 0.8		84	(68)
		Myanmar	4.2	5.1	0.9	82	(68)
		Philippines	3.4	6.3	2.9	54	(68)
		Thailand	4	5.3	1.3	75	(68)
		Vietnam	4.3	6.1	1.8	70	(68)
		China (early rice)	5.6	9.8	4.2	57	(69)
		China (single rice)	7.2	11.5	4.3	63	(69)
		China (late rice)	5.6	9.5	3.9	59	(69)
		West Bengal, India	3.1	5	1.9	62	(70)
		Uttar Pradesh, India	2.9	6.6	3.7	44	(70)
		Andra Pradesh, India	3.8	5.9	2.1	64	(70)
		Tamil Nadu, India	4.5	5.3	0.8	85	(70)
		Punjab, India	5	6.5	1.5	77	(70)
		Bihar, India	1.8	6.1	4.3	30	(70)
		Orissa, India	2	5.6	3.6	36	(70)
		Madhya Pradesh, India	1.6	4.7	3.1	34	(70)

(continued)

Method ^a	Crop	Location (season or crop)	Average yield ^b	Yield potential	Yield gap	Average:potential (%)	Reference ^c
		Karnataka, India	3.5	5.3	1.8	66	(70)
		Assam, India	2	6.4	4.4	31	(70)
		Maharashtra, India	2.4	4.5	2.1	53	(70)
		Philippines (wet season)	3.7	5.7	2	65	(70)
		Philippines (dry season)	3.9	7.5	3.6	52	(70)
	Maize	Nebraska, United States ^d	10	18	8	56	(7) ^e
		Nebraska, United States ^f Midlatitude/subtropical,	6	15	9	40	(7)
		East and Southeast Asia Tropical lowland,	3	8	5	38	(71) ^g
		East and Southeast Asia Tropical Iowland,	2.2	5.5	3.3	40	(71)
		South Asia Midlatitude/subtropical,	1.4	4.5	3.1	31	(71)
		sub-Saharan Africa Tropical lowland,	2.5	7	4.5	36	(71)
		sub-Saharan Africa Midlatitude/subtropical.	0.7	4.5	3.8	16	(71)
		Latin America Highland/transitional.	1.1	6	4.9	18	(71)
		Latin America Tropical Iowland.	4	10	6	40	(71)
		Latin America	1.5	5	3.5	30	(71)
		Western Kenya	1.7	3.7	2	46	(72)
F	Wheat	Bangladesh	2.9	4.2	1.3	69	(73)
		Yaqui Valley, Mexico San Luis Rio Colorado	5.8	8.2	2.4	71	(45)
		Valley, Mexico	6.4	9	2.6	71	(45)
	Rice	China (early rice)	5.6	7	1.4	80	(69)
		China (single rice) China (late rice)	7.2 5.6	8.7 7.6	1.5 2	83 74	(69) (69)

Table 2 (continued).

^a The data are organized by method of yield potential estimation (M, model simulation; E, experimental trial; F, maximum farmer yields).

^bYields are expressed in units of Mg ha⁻¹.

^cThis table includes studies from several of the major agricultural research institutions (e.g., FAO, CGIAR) but does not represent an exhaustive survey of the entire published and gray literature.

^d Irrigated.

^e Duvick & Cassman (7) used contest-winning maize yields.

^fRain-fed.

^g Pingali & Pardey (71) do not report exact method of yield potential estimation but describe it as yields "achievable on farmers fields with use of improved seed, appropriate levels of nutrients, water, and weed control."

individual location can be secondary to the method used to extrapolate this value to the scales over which estimates of farmer average yields are available.

A comparison between crops reveals that average yields exceed 70% of poten-

tial in several wheat and rice systems but in none of the major maize regions. There are several possible explanations for this. First and foremost, irrigation is less common in maize compared to wheat and rice. As such, maize farmers must contend with the tremendous uncertainty associated with water supply from year-to-year variation in rainfall and in doing so often use risk management tactics, such as low plant density, to reduce yield variability in dry years and limited investments in technologies, such as fertilizer or insect control, that may be unprofitable in dry years with lower waterlimited yield potential.

Secondly, maize is most commonly found in North and South America and Africa, regions that have relatively large amounts of arable land and relatively low population density, whereas the rice and wheat systems that dominate much of Asia have the reverse situation. The scarcity of land and abundance of labor in Asia favors land-saving technologies that work to maximize the amount of yield achieved per hectare and thus minimize the yield gap (38). In regions with low population density, the emphasis of farmers may be equally or more so on labor-saving technologies, such as mechanized planting, cultivation, and harvesting. Variations in land and labor productivity across both space and time correspond strongly to the relative availability of land and labor, supporting the notion that the development and implementation of technologies that would reduce yield gaps are most likely to be found in the land-scarce areas more common to rice and wheat than maize (38). Increased demand for livestock products in Asia, however, and the associated rise in demand for feed grains, such as maize, may result in increased production of maize in regions with high population density, which may increase the pressure to close the maize yield gap in these areas.

Despite these two economic explanations of why maize farmers are likely to be further below yield potential than for the other major cereals, namely the constraints placed by rainfall variability and the scarcity of labor relative to land, one cannot discount a possibly large role for methodological issues. The added difficulties of estimating yield potential in rain-fed environments (see Section 2.5) suggest that yield potential may be systematically overestimated in maize systems. This is possible, for instance, if the experiments on which maize yield potentials are based tend to be conducted in locations with better soils or more rainfall than in the locations used by the average farmer. Moreover, extrapolation of yield potential to the scale of districts or states will invariably be more difficult in rain-fed systems than irrigated ones because of the need to account for high spatial heterogeneity in soils and rainfall.

3.1. Case Studies

To further explore maize yield gaps, we present two examples of yield gap analysis that compares simulated yield potential from crop models with average reported farmer yields.

3.1.1. U.S. maize yields. Here we draw upon recent simulations of rain-fed and irrigated maize yield potential at 18 sites in the United States over three years using the Hybrid-Maize model (21). Yields at each site were compared to the corresponding average yield for surrounding county (Figure 3), which is reported by the U.S. Department of Agriculture both for rain-fed and irrigated systems (39). The average ratio of county yields to yield potential was 65% across all sites and years for rain-fed maize, and 75% for irrigated maize. Here again this difference most likely reflects the greater use of risk management tactics by farmers in rainfed agriculture as discussed previously.

Although more detailed analysis is needed, the values of 65% and 75% for relative yields suggest that maize yields in this important system have a relatively little room to grow before reaching the practical limit of observed yield gaps, which is about 80% of yield potential. Irrigated maize already appears close to this threshold. Given the apparent lack of growth in irrigated maize yield potential since 1980, as indicated by contest-winning yields (7), and the likely negative effect of climate change on U.S. maize yield potentials over the coming decades (40, 41), these small yield gaps imply that average farmer yields may begin to decline in these systems without significant genetic gains in yield potential, although much higher grain prices that would moti-



Figure 3. Estimated yield gaps for rain-fed (*a*) and irrigated (*b*) maize in the western Corn Belt of the United States, which were based on simulated yield potential by the Hybrid-Maize model and reported county level yields from the U.S. Department of Agriculture (39) for 2004–2005. The location of each pie chart represents a weather station where yield potential was simulated. The size of the pie is proportional to the average simulated yield potential over the three years, and the dark shading indicates the average yield, as a fraction of yield potential, for the county containing each station. Rain-fed and irrigated yield potentials ranged from 6.6 to 11.1 and from 12.2 to 17.6 Mg ha⁻¹, respectively.

vate farmers to invest in technologies that would allow average farm yields to consistently achieve yields in excess of 75% of yield potential (see Section 4.2).

3.1.2. Asian rice yields. As another example of yield gap analysis to supplement the existing literature, we compared a recent gridded dataset of average rice yields circa 2000 (33) with model simulations of irrigated rice yield potential in Asia (Figure 4a) (42). Importantly, the yield potential simulations used planting dates and densities that are representative of current farmers' practices. However, the comparison is confounded by the fact that average yields are aggregated over both rain-fed and irrigated systems, whereas yield potential has only been simulated for irrigated conditions. This mismatch is illustrative of a common impediment to yield gap analysis: The ideal datasets - in this case disaggregated production data by irrigated and rain-fed systems and/or simulated yield potential for both conditions - are often not available. Despite these shortcomings, Figure 4 reveals clearly that in most environments in which nearly all rice is produced with irrigation, namely Japan, Korea, and southern China, average yields are frequently 75% or more of estimated yield potential. Northwest India appears an exception to this pattern, but it is based on a single location and contrasts with other studies indicating average yields above 70% of yield potential in this region (Table 2). Although yield gaps appear more sizable in countries with significant rain-fed areas, this mostly results from overestimating yield potential because the simulationbased estimates were based on irrigated production. Disaggregated data is needed to correct this bias.

4. Why Do Yield Gaps Exist?

As challenging and important as estimates of yield gap magnitudes may be, they are of limited use without an understanding of the likely, as well as potential, rates at which these gaps will narrow or widen. This task is only possible if one can identify the underlying causes of yield losses in farmers' fields. The list of factors that commonly affect crop growth and yields in farmers' fields is long and varied (Table 3). These factors include stresses that are biotic in nature and others that are mainly abiotic, factors that are easy to measure and some that are difficult to detect, factors that relate mainly to management and others to soil properties, as well as interactions among these various factors. The challenges we face to understand yield gaps for any given farming system are to identify among the many possible explanations for yield losses the few that have the greatest influence and, if possible, to quantify the gains that could be realized if these constraints were removed. Several approaches can be used to study causes of yield gaps, each with their own advantages and shortcomings.

4.1. Approaches

4.1.1. On-farm experiments. The most conceptually straightforward (but expensive) way to research on-farm constraints to yields is to conduct controlled experiments that compare alternative management treatments in a series of farmers' fields. A seminal study using this approach was conducted as part of the International Rice Agroeconomic Network (IRAEN) in the 1970s (43). In six Asian countries, farmers were enlisted to run experiments side by side with their usual practices. The management aspects that varied in the experiments were chosen on a site-by-site basis by researchers, who selected a few factors they felt most likely to improve yields – typically higher fertilizer rates or more intensive insect and weed control measures. Economic surveys were simultaneously conducted to understand the underlying socioeconomic reasons that dictated farmers' management choices.

The results, summarized in Figure 5, demonstrate three important lessons. First, yields with more intensive management exhibited tremendous variation across study



Figure 4. (*a*) Estimated yield gaps for rice in Asia on the basis of average yields from Reference 26 and the potential irrigated rice yields simulated by the Oyza model in Reference 31. The location of each pie chart represents a weather station where yield potential was simulated. The size of the pie is proportional to the simulated yield potential, and the dark shading indicates the average yield, as a fraction of yield potential, for the 5' × 5' grid cell containing the location. Results are similar when using yield potential from the SIMRIW model (not shown). The large yield gaps suggested for much of South and Southeast Asia are misleading because a large proportion of rice production in these regions is not irrigated and thus likely has lower yield potential. (*b*) The distribution of rice area dominated by irrigated or rain-fed rice production in Asia on the basis of Reference 66 and information provided by R. Hijmans, International Rice Research Institute.

Biophysical factors	Socioeconomic factors
Nutrient deficiencies and imbalances (nitrogen, phosphorus, potassium, zinc, and other essential nutrients)	Profit maximization
Water stress	Risk aversion
Flooding	Inability to secure credit
Suboptimal planting (timing or density)	Limited time devoted to activities
Soil problems (salinity, alkalinity, acidity, iron, aluminum, or boron toxicities, compaction, and others)	Lack of knowledge on best practices
Weed pressures	
Insect damage	
Diseases (head, stem, foliar, root)	
Lodging (from wind, rain, snow, or hail) ^b	
Inferior seed quality	

Table 3. Common factors that contribute to yield losses in farmers' fields^a

^aA goal of yield gap analysis is to quantify the percent of total losses attributable to each factor.

^b Lodging means that the crop fell over because the stems broke or because it became too top heavy.

IRAEN: International Rice Agroeconomic Network locations, as well as across fields within individual sites (not shown). Put differently, the correlation between farmer yields and the yield gain under high inputs was very low. Thus, much of the apparent gap between yields on experiment stations and in farmers yields could be attributed to differences in factors governing field-specific yield potential or to biophysical factors, such as soil quality in those fields. Such field-specific factors are those related to management practices not included in these studies and other factors affecting yield losses as listed in Table 3.

Second, high inputs improved yields over average farmers' practices in all situations, by an average of 0.9 Mg per ha (or 25%) in 410 wet-season on-farm trials and 1.3 Mg per ha (30%) in 366 dry-season trials. Factorial combinations revealed that much



Figure 5. A comparison of yields (*a*) and economics of the yield gap (*b*) in wet- and dry-season rice. Each point represents an average value from on-farm trials conducted at each of 10 locations in six Asian countries, 1974–1977. Solid circles represent values for the wet season and open circles for the dry season (33).

of the gap was attributed to improved fertilizer and insect pest management. Third, the costs and benefits of greater fertilizer rates or insect control were such that yield gains were rarely justified on economic grounds at the prevailing prices for grain and inputs in the 1970s. Only fertilizer in the dry season appeared to be a cost-effective addition. Thus, the main conclusion of this effort was that new technologies or institutional reforms that reduce the costs of fertilizers or insect control would be needed to reduce the existing yield gaps. As Herdt (44) succinctly summarized, "the overall weight of the evidence examined suggests that it is relatively easy to account for the dramatic gap between what is technically possible and what has been achieved: what is technically possible is more modest than most observers admit; the economics of substantially higher yields is not attractive."

Unfortunately, follow-on experimental studies of yield gaps with the depth and breadth of the IRAEN experience have been lacking, undoubtedly because of the expenses required. Although nothing can replace the ability of controlled experiments to uncover causes and effects, researchers have resorted to other indirect but less costly approaches to understand the causes of yield gaps.

4.1.2. Empirical studies of yield heterogeneity. The remarkable heterogeneity of agricultural systems is often overlooked in discussions of crop yields. Studies that document yields for 50+ fields within a small region most often report ranges spanning at least a factor of two (30, 45-48). As mentioned in Section 2, one manifestation of this heterogeneity is that maximum farmer yields often provide a reasonable estimate of yield potential. This heterogeneity also provides an attractive setting in which to study causes of yield variation. The most straightforward analysis can proceed when, in addition to yield measurements, one has detailed information on the specific soil and management factors likely to affect yields.

For example, Calvino & Sadras (46) studied the statistical relationships between wheat yield, climate, and management data from 103 commercial farms in the Pampas region of Argentina and concluded that management to reduce late-season water deficits would be the most effective strategy to reducing the yield gap. Lobell et al. (29) used remote sensing estimates of yields and management surveys on 80+ farms in two years to identify fertilizer rates and irrigation timing as two important factors in the Yaqui Valley of Mexico. Cassman et al. (49) evaluated the impact of N fertilizer practices, soil N supply, and plant N status on the yield of irrigated rice on 64 farms in the Philippines.

In the absence of management and soil measurements, it is still possible to learn something about causes by analyzing the pattern of yields in space and time and by comparing these patterns to those expected for different factors. For example, a spatial correlogram of yields reveals the amount of yield variability for different spatial scales. Factors such as soil properties tend to vary gradually across a landscape, whereas management variations follow strict field boundaries (50). The relative amount of variability seen over short distances therefore provides a useful indicator of the importance of one set of factors (management) relative to another (soil), even if it cannot pinpoint specific factors causing the variation. Similarly, analysis of yields through time can indicate the relative importance of location-dependent factors, such as farmer skill or soil quality (see Section 4.3) (45, 47).

4.1.3. Models. The same crop growth simulation models used to measure yield potential (see Section 2.2.1) can also be used to evaluate the yield gains possible with specific management changes. In this approach, controlled simulation experiments are conducted wherein all factors are fixed except for one or two factors on which the analysis focuses. Ideally, the models have been validated for the specific aspect being investigated, although this is not always the case. Often the most limiting step in this analysis is knowledge of the existing manage-

ment practices, which can be assessed with farmer surveys.

Aggarwal & Kalra (24) present an early example of this approach in Indian wheat systems. The WTGROWS crop model was used to simulate yield potentials for the optimal sowing date (typically early to mid-November) and for the common sowing date of December 15. The difference between the two ranged from 0.5 to 2.5 Mg per ha⁻¹ throughout India and, in many locations, was as much as half the value of the total yield gap. Their conclusion that Indian wheat yields are reduced by late sowing is supported by a remote sensing study in the eastern Gangetic plains that estimated 60% of wheat area is sown after the optimum window (51). Late sowing in these systems, a product of both late harvest of summer rice and the time needed to prepare the fields for sowing under conventional tillage, therefore appears a substantial cause of yield gaps, and it is a factor that can be overcome with adoption of existing technologies (52).

4.1.4. Econometrics. A related but separate body of literature concerns the responsiveness of crop yields to price increases. In economics nomenclature, this is known as the own-price elasticity of yields and is often a critical parameter in models of international agriculture. For example, Keeney & Hertel (53) discuss the strong role that yield elasticities play in determining predictions of indirect land-use responses to biofuel mandates. The relationship between yield elasticities and causes of the yield gap is clear: If yields are highly responsive to prices, then much of the gap must be attributable to input levels and management practices that are readily adjusted, such as fertilizer

rates or weed and insect control. Alternatively, low yield elasticities imply that average yields are not constrained by factors amenable to such rapid changes.

Unfortunately, econometric studies that attempt to estimate yield elasticities result in a very wide range of values (54, 55). The disparities can be attributed in part to the fact that most studies rely on time series with high multicollinearity between prices, technology, and weather and in part because of differences between short-run (one-year) and longer-run (five-year) responses that are often confounded (55). Another factor is level of spatial aggregation. For example, individual farmers may show no management response to higher prices, but regional yields could still respond to price in the long run if, for instance, farmers with higher fertilizer rates become more profitable and expand their operations at the expense less-competitive farmers with lower crop yields (56).

Yield elasticities are also likely to vary in relation to the level of current average farm yields. One would expect elasticities to be lower in regions where average farm yields approached 80% of the yield potential of current cultivars and hybrids compared to other areas where average yields were less than 50% of the yield potential ceiling. Such yield-level differences in elasticities are consistent with observations that national average rice yields have stagnated where average farm yields approach 70% to 80% of the genetic yield potential (3).

Expert opinions of short-run elasticities, as judged by parameter value prescriptions in widely used trade models, tend to favor lower values between 0.1–0.2, which indicates that a 10% increase in price results in a 1% to 2% increase in yields (Table 4) (2, 57).

Table 4. Crop yield elasticity with respect to own-crop price, average by region, from the IMPACT model (2)

Crop	South Asia	East Asia	Southeast Asia	West Asia/ North Africa	Sub-Saharan Africa	Latin America	Developed countries
Wheat	0.18	0.16	0.13	0.14	0.19	0.15	0.12
Rice	0.12	0.13	0.10	0.13	0.18	0.15	0.11
Maize	0.15	0.14	0.11	0.13	0.17	0.13	0.14

Thus, even a doubling of price in grain relative to input costs would result in only a 10% to 20% increase of yields. The unprecedented recent increases in crop prices could provide an opportunity to re- fine estimates of these elasticities, although in most cases input costs have risen as fast as or faster than output prices, which will complicate farmer responses.

We therefore do not consider the economics literature to currently be of much assistance for understanding causes of yield gaps. Indeed, the econometric perspective on price-responsive yields may instead have something to gain from the approaches discussed above. In the long run, however, both agronomists and economists would likely benefit from comparisons and potentially integration of the disparate approaches.

4.2. Will Average Yields Ever Exceed ~80% of Yield Potential?

As discussed above, several major rice and wheat systems of the world have yields that currently approach 70% to 80% of yield potential, but none have passed beyond this point. A relevant question in light of the importance of these systems to global food supply is whether this represents a fundamental limit to yield gap reduction. Some have argued that this is the case. For example, Pingali & Rajaram (58) point out that in many wheat-growing environments, such as the Indian Punjab, "the cost of marginal increments in yield, given existing technologies and policies, could exceed the incremental gain. The cost is high not only in terms of increased use of inputs such as fertilizer, fuel, and water, but also in terms of increased management and supervision time for achieving more efficient input use."

In short, farmers seek to maximize profits, not yields. Yields of 80% of yield potential may therefore approximate the economic optimum level of production in a number of major cropping systems. However, the economically optimum decision for a farmer is subject to change as prices and technologies evolve. A particularly important factor in farmer decision making is uncertainty related to environmental conditions, such as weather and soil (59, 60). Can information technologies that reduce this uncertainty, or crop monitoring technologies that reduce the sensitivity to soil and weather variations, provide a pathway toward further reducing yield gaps in a costeffective manner?

For example, consider a farmer who is deciding whether to add an additional unit of an input at a cost of \$100 per ha. Because of weather uncertainties, there is a 50% chance that this investment will raise yields by an amount that will return \$200, and a 50% chance that it will return nothing. In theory, the farmer will be completely indifferent between the two strategies because the expected return is equal to the cost, and some will choose to add the input while others will not. If the growing season turns out to be one in which the yield gains from the input are realized, only some of the farmers will have realized this gain. But with an improved technology that can forecast weather with sufficient accuracy to change the probabilities at the beginning of the season from 50/50 to 80/20, so that farmers perceive an 80% chance that the investment will return \$200, then in theory farmers will invest in the additional input, leading to an increase in average farm yields. A similar example exists for decisions that have little or no cost, such as when to sow a crop. There may be a 50% chance that a particular sowing date yields more than a date three weeks later, making the farmer ambivalent to either day. But a change in perceived probabilities will change the economically optimum decision from one of indifference to one that favors yield improvements.

Uncertainties exist not only in weather but in many aspects of the crop environment, including pest and disease pressures, soil nutrients, and water-holding characteristics, and in delivery of water from irrigation networks. In each case, technologies to reduce these uncertainties are likely, but the speed and magnitude with which these technologies will affect average yields depend on various factors, including the relative



Figure 6. Yield gap curves for fields in Yaqui Valley (*a*) and San Luis Rio Colorado Valley (*b*) of Mexico These curves show the difference between maximum and average yields, where yields in each field are averaged over different lengths of time. A single year corresponds to the typical definition of yield gaps. The gap shrinks as yields are averaged over more years, indicating that factors contributing to maximum yields do not have consistent effects across years. The gray line shows a simulated value of the gap, assuming that yields are entirely random through time at each field (no effect of location). The comparison suggests that nearly all of the yield gap in these regions does not arise from consistent factors such as farmer skill, landscape position, access to credit, or soil conditions, but rather from factors whose effects are hard to predict in advance. Yields were estimated from remote sensing images from 2000–2006. Adapted from Reference 34.

importance of different types of uncertainties in farmer decision making and the ability of technologies to reduce each specific source of uncertainty (61). For example, progress in technologies to measure spatial variability in soil nutrients has been relatively rapid in recent years (62, 63), whereas the ability to forecast growing season weather conditions has arguably progressed more slowly.

Evidence from cropping systems with yields near 70% of potential suggests that yields at these levels are indeed heavily constrained by uncertainties. For example, studies using remote sensing estimates of vields in two major intensive wheat-growing regions in northwest Mexico, the Yaqui and San Luis Rio Colorado Valleys, indicate that yields are not only very heterogeneous across space but also that these patterns change markedly from year to year (45). A simple measure to embody this effect is to plot the gap between highest and average yields in the region for different lengths of averaging periods (Figure 6). In a single year, some farms are able to achieve yields more than 2 Mg per ha⁻¹ above average. Yet, these fields are not able to sustain this performance over longer periods, with the gap shrinking to roughly 1.5 Mg per ha⁻¹ for a six-year period. If the yield differences between fields in a single year were entirely the result of random (unpredictable) processes, one would expect the gap to shrink at roughly the same rate (indicated by the gray line in Figure 6).

Thus, it appears that much of the success of highest-yielding farmers relative to their peers arises from factors not associated with location, such as farmer skill or soil quality, because in that case the highest-yielding fields would persist through time. Instead, it appears that luck plays a central role, as farmer decisions can result in very different performances depending on the year. Note, this does not imply that farmer skill is not important but rather that skill levels are relatively uniform among the thousands of farmers in the region. Even if tens or hundreds of farmers were in fact especially skillful, there would not be enough variation in skill among the entire population to explain a significant fraction of yield variability. Note, also that many more years would be needed to see whether the longterm average yields in all fields are in fact equal. In both regions, there is a small fraction of area with poor soils and consistently low yields, which suggests that location does matter to a small degree (64). The generality of these findings to other regions remains to be evaluated, although a similar role for luck has been noted for maize in McLean County, Illinois (47).

One problem with evidence from spatial and temporal yield patterns alone is that one implicitly assumes that farmers on a given piece of land are making similar decisions each year. If farmers in fact switch from optimal decisions one year to suboptimal decisions the next, then this assumption would not hold. However, one can also examine the effect of specific decisions for which data exist. A particularly attractive one is sowing date because this can also be estimated reliably with remote sensing techniques. Ortiz- Monasterio & Lobell (65) found that for three years of data, farmers exhibited a range of planting dates that spanned from early November to early January, with the highest yields for sowing dates of December 15, November 28, and December 23 in the three years, respectively. The average difference between average yields and those on the optimal date was 0.5 Mg per ha⁻¹. An inability to predict in advance the optimum of this single decision therefore explains roughly 25% to 30% of the entire difference between average and maximum yields in this region.

In summary, technologies that reduce the myriad uncertainties facing farmers may change economic decisions in a way that motivates farmers to consistently achieve yields beyond 70% to 80% of yield potential. The answer to the question posed by this section heading is therefore probably, but the specific technologies have yet to be developed and the magnitude of potential increase and time frame for achieving it remain unclear.

5. Summary and Conclusions

Future crop yields and global food security may well hinge on the ability of farmers around the world to narrow the gap between current yields and yield potential ceilings, especially as progress in the latter may slow because of climate change and diminishing returns in breeding. Because average crop yields are critical drivers of food prices, food security, and cropland expansion, there is tremendous value in better quantification and understanding of yield gaps. In our analysis of yield gaps, we have distilled some key points and identified several research directions we believe are the most promising over the next decade, see below. With a more comprehensive effort that utilizes new remote sensing, geospatial analysis, simulation models, field experiments, and on-farm validation to assess yield gaps throughout the world, it should be possible to better understand the trajectory of the modern food economy and the key leverage points with which to most effectively improve both food production and environmental quality.

Summary Points

- 1. Improving crop yields at a pace commensurate with growth in food demand will likely require significant reductions in current yield gaps around the world.
- 2. Several methods exist to measure crop yield potential and associated yield gaps, each of which has distinct advantages and disadvantages. Estimates of yield potential can often differ by 50% or more, with estimation especially difficult for rain-fed conditions.
- 3. A wide range of yield gaps are observed around the world, with average yields ranging from roughly 20% to 80% of yield potential.
- 4. Many irrigated cropping systems, including maize in the United States, wheat in South Asia and Mexico, and rice in Japan and Korea, have yields that have

plateaued at 80% of yield potential. This implies that yield gains in these regions will be small in the near future, and yields may even decline if yield potential is reduced because of climate change. Many rain-fed cropping systems, in contrast, appear to have relatively large yield gaps that could be closed with existing technologies but persist largely for economic reasons.

5. Raising average yields above 80% of yield potential appears possible but only with technologies that either substantially reduce the uncertainties farmers face in assessing soil and climatic conditions or that dynamically respond to changes in these conditions (e.g., sensor-based nutrient and water management). Although these tools are more often discussed because of their ability to reduce costs and environmental impacts, their role in improving future crop yields may be just as important.

Future Issues

- 1. Several questions that may improve quantification of yield gaps include:
 - a. Can historical records of average yields be disaggregated to finer spatial scales and by irrigated versus rain-fed systems in order to aid comparison with simulated yield potentials?
 - b. What are the uncertainties surrounding modeled estimates of yield potential, particularly in rain-fed systems with heterogeneous soil properties?
 - c. How well can yield potential of one crop (e.g., maize) be used to predict yield potential of another (e.g., switchgrass), and how well can the net primary productivity of native ecosystems predict yield potential of crops?
 - d. How well does the difference between maximum and average farmer

yields, increasingly available from either remote sensing or ground-based surveys (47), represent the true yield gap in a region?

- Several questions that may improve understanding of yield gap causes include:
 - a. How do yield gaps differ when estimated on the basis of average yields over different timescales (i.e., are the highest yields always achieved on the same fields and with the same farmers)?
 - b. What are the most accurate and costeffective methods to estimate the yield gap of the world's major crops in the major production domains?
 - c. Are yield gaps bigger in cropping systems that experience wider ranges of variation in soil and climate? Do the ranges of farmer management decisions, such as input application rates or planting dates, provide a measure of the amount of uncertainty farmers face?
 - d. What do model simulations of farmer behavior with different levels of soil and climate uncertainty predict about the response of yield gaps to improved information technologies? How do average yields change as these technologies are increasingly adopted in actual farmer fields, and what impedes the adoption of these technologies?

Acknowledgments

We are grateful to Ivan Ortiz-Monasterio and Ken Sayre for providing the wheat yield potentials in Figure 2, Jeff Kern for simulated rice yield potentials used in Figure 4*a*, Navin Ramankutty for average rice yield data in Figure 4*a*, Robert Hijmans for the irrigated area data in Figure 4*b*, and Maribeth Milner for technical assistance with the Nebraska maize simulations. This work was supported in part by NASA New Investigator Grant No. NNX08AV25G to D.L.

Literature Cited

- Bruinsma J, ed. 2003. World Agriculture: Towards 2015/2030: An FAO Perspective. Rome: Earthscan
- Rosegrant M, Paisner M, Meijer S, Witcover J. 2001. Global Food Projections to 2020: Emerging Trends and Alternative Futures. Washington, DC: Int. Food Policy Res. Inst.
- Cassman KG. 1999. Ecological intensification of cereal production systems: yield potential, soil quality, and precision agriculture. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 96:5952–59
- Cassman KG, Dobermann A, Walters DT, Yang H. 2003. Meeting cereal demand while protecting natural resources and improving environmental quality. *Annu. Rev. Environ. Resour.* 28:315–58
- Gregory PJ, Ingram JSI, Andersson R, Betts RA, Brovkin V, et al. 2002. Environmental consequences of alternative practices for intensifying crop production. *Agric. Eco*syst. Environ. 88:279–90
- Matson PA, Parton WJ, Power AG, Swift MJ. 1997. Agricultural intensification and ecosystem properties. *Science* 277:504–9
- Duvick DN, Cassman KG. 1999. Post-green revolution trends in yield potential of temperate maize in the north-central United States. *Crop. Sci. Soc. Am.* 39:1622–30
- 8. Peng S, Cassman KG, Virmani SS, Sheehy J, Khush GS. 1999. Yield potential trends of tropical rice since the release of IR8 and the challenge of increasing rice yield potential. *Crop. Sci. Soc. Am.* 39:1552–59
- Evans LT. 1993. Crop Evolution, Adaptation, and Yield. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press. 500 pp.
- Pingali PL, Heisey PW. 1999. Cereal productivity in developing countries: past trends and future prospects. Econ. Work. Pap. 7682, Int. Maize Wheat Improv. Cent., CIMMYT, Mexico, DF
- 11. Pingali P, Moya P, Velasco L. 1990. The Post-Green Revolution Blues in Asian Rice Production: The Diminished Gap between Experiment Station and Farmer Yields. Manila, Philipp.: Int. Rice Res. Inst.

- van Ittersum MK, Rabbinge R. 1997. Concepts in production ecology for analysis and quantification of agricultural input-output combinations. *Field Crops Res.* 52:197–208
- 13. Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Dhillon SS, Fischer RA. 1994. Date of sowing effects on grainyield and yield components of irrigated spring wheat cultivars and relationships with radiation and temperature in Ludhiana, India. *Field Crops Res.* 37:169–84
- Yang H, Dobermann A, Cassman KG, Walters DT. 2006. Features, applications, and limitations of the Hybrid-Maize Simulation Model. *Agron. J.* 98:737–48
- Long SP, Zhu X, Naidu SL, Ort DR. 2006. Can improvement in photosynthesis increase crop yields? *Plant Cell Environ*. 29:315–30
- Amthor JS. 2000. The Mccree-deWit-Penning deVries-Thornley Respiration Paradigms: 30 Years Later. Ann. Bot. 86:1–20
- 17. Ehleringer J, Bjöorkman O. 1977. Quantum yields for CO_2 uptake in C_3 and C_4 plants: dependence on temperature, CO_2 , and O2 concentration. *Plant Physiol.* 59:86–90
- Evans LT, Dunstone RL. 1970. Some physiological aspects of evolution in wheat. *Aust. J. Biol. Sci.* 23:725–41
- Drake BG, Gonzàlez-Meler MA, Long SP. 1997. More efficient plants: a consequence of rising atmospheric CO₂? Annu. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 48:609–39
- 20. Denison RF, Kiers ET, West SA. 2003. Darwinian agriculture: When can humans find solutions beyond the reach of natural selection? *Q. Rev. Biol.* 78:145–68
- Yang HS, Dobermann A, Lindquist JL, Walters DT, Arkebauer TJ, Cassman KG. 2004. Hybrid maize – a maize simulation model that combines two crop modeling approaches. *Field Crops Res.* 87:131–54
- Lobell DB, Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Asner GP, Matson PA, Naylor RL, Falcon WP. 2005. Analysis of wheat yield and climatic trends in Mexico. *Field Crops Res.* 94:250–56
- 23. Aggarwal PK, Banerjee B, Daryaei MG, Bhatia A, Bala A, et al. 2006. InfoCrop: a

dynamic simulation model for the assessment of crop yields, losses due to pests, and environmental impact of agro-ecosystems in tropical environments. II. Performance of the model. *Agric. Syst.* 89:47–67

- 24. Aggarwal PK, Kalra N. 1994. Analyzing the limitations set by climatic factors, genotype, and water and nitrogen availability on productivity of wheat. II. Climatically potential yields and management strategies. *Field Crops Res.* 38:93–103
- Jones JW, Hoogenboom G, Porter CH, Boote KJ, Batchelor WD, et al. 2003. The DSSAT cropping system model. *Eur. J. Agron.* 18:235-65
- Diepen CA, Wolf J, Keulen H, Rappoldt C. 1989. Wofost: a simulation model of crop production. *Soil Use Manag.* 5:16–24
- Kropff MJ, Cassman KG, Laar HH, Peng S. 1993. Nitrogen and yield potential of irrigated rice. *Plant Soil* 155:391–94
- Blumenthal JM, Lyon DJ, Stroup WW. 2003. Optimal plant population and nitrogen fertility for dryland corn in western Nebraska. *Agron. J.* 95:878–83
- 29. Lobell DB, Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Asner GP, Naylor RL, Falcon WP. 2005. Combining field surveys, remote sensing, and regression trees to understand yield variations in an irrigated wheat landscape. *Agron. J.* 97:241–49
- 30. Sadras V, Roget D, O'Leary G. 2002. Onfarm assessment of environmental and management constraints to wheat yield and efficiency in the use of rainfall in the Mallee. Aust. J. Agric. Res. 53:587–98
- 31. Aggarwal Pk, Hebbar KB, Venugopalan MV, Rani S, Bala A, et al. 2008. Quantification of yield gaps in rain-fed rice, wheat, cotton and mustard in India. *Glob. Theme Agroecosyt. Rep.* 43, Int. Crops Res. Inst. Semi-Arid Tropics (ICRISAT), Andhra Pradesh, India
- Ramankutty N, Evan A, Monfreda C, Foley JA. 2008. Farming the planet: 1. Geographic distribution of global agricultural lands in the year 2000. *Glob. Biogeochem. Cycles* 22:B1003
- Monfreda C, Ramankutty N, Foley JA. 2008. Farming the planet: 2. Geographic distribution of crop areas, yields, physio-

logical types, and net primary production in the year 2000. *Glob. Biogeochem. Cycles* 22:GB1022

- 34. Mooney HA. 1972. The carbon balance of plants. *Annu. Rev. Ecol. Syst.* 3:315–46
- 35. Haberl H, Erb KH, Krausmann F, Gaube V, Bondeau A, et al. 2007. Quantifying and mapping the human appropriation of net primary production in earth's terrestrial ecosystems. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA* 104:12942–47
- 36. DeFries RS, Field CB, Fung I, Collatz GJ, Bounoua L. 1999. Combining satellite data and biogeochemical models to estimate global effects of human-induced land cover change on carbon emissions and primary productivity. *Glob. Biogeochem. Cycles* 13:803–15
- Campbell JE, Lobell DB, Genova RC, Field CB. 2008. The global potential of bioenergy on abandoned agriculture lands. *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 42:5791–94
- Ruttan VW. 2002. Productivity growth in world agriculture: sources and constraints. J. Econ. Perspect. 16:161–84
- Natl. Agric. Stat. Serv., US Dep. Agric. 2008. Data and statistics. <u>http://wwwfi-nassflusda.gov/QuickStats/</u>
- Schlenker W, Roberts MJ. 2006. Nonlinear effects of weather on corn yields. *Rev. Agric. Econ.* 28:391–88
- 41. Lobell DB, Field CB. 2007. Global scale climate-crop yield relationships and the impacts of recent warming. *Environ. Res. Lett.* 2:004000
- 42. Matthews RB, Kropff MJ, Bachelet D, Van Laar HH. 1995. Modeling the Impact of Climate Change on Rice Production in Asia. Los Banos, Phillip.: CABI
- Int. Rice Res. Inst. 1979. Farm-Level Constraints to High Rice Yields in Asia: 1974– 1977. Los Baños, Laguna, Phillip.: Int. Rice Res. Inst. 422 pp. <u>http://books.irri.</u> org/9711040387_content.pdf
- Herdt, RW. 1979. An Overview of the Constraints Project Results. See Ref. 43, pp. 395–421
- Lobell DB, Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Falcon WP. 2007. Yield uncertainty at the field scale evaluated with multi-year satellite data. Agric. Syst. 92:76–90

- Calvino P, Sadras V. 2002. On-farm assessment of constraints to wheat yield in the south-eastern Pampas. *Field Crops Res.* 74:1–11
- 47. Urcola H, Schnitkey G, Irwin S, Sherrick B. 2004. *Testing for yield persistency: Is it skill* or is it luck? Presented at Am. Agric. Econ. Assoc. Meet., Denver, CO. <u>http://ageconsearchflumnfiedu/bitstream/19991/1/</u> <u>sp04ur10.pdf</u>
- 48. Tittonell P, Shepherd KD, Vanlauwe B, Giller KE. 2008. Unravelling the effects of soil and crop management on maize productivity in smallholder agricultural systems of western Kenya – an application of classification and regression tree analysis. *Agric. Ecosyst. Environ.* 123:137–50
- 49. Cassman KG, Gines GC, Dizon MA, Samson MI, Alcantara JM. 1996. Nitrogen-use efficiency in tropical lowland rice systems: contributions from indigenous and applied nitrogen. *Field Crops Res.* 47:1–12
- Lobell DB, Ortiz-Monasterio JI. 2006. Regional importance of crop yield constraints: linking simulation models and geostatistics to interpret spatial patterns. *Ecol. Model.* 196:173–82
- 51. Chandna P, Hodson DP, Singh UP, Singh AN, Gosain AK, et al. 2004. Increasing the Productivity of Underutilized Lands by Targeting Resource Conserving Technologies – a GIS/Remote Sensing Approach: A Case Study of Ballia District, Uttar Pradesh, in the Eastern Gangetic Plains. Mexico, DF: CIMMYT
- 52. Hobbs PR, Gupta R. 2004. Problems and challenges of no-till farming for the ricewheat systems of the Indo-Gangetic Plains in South Asia. In Sustainable Agriculture and the International Rice-Wheat System, ed. R Lal, PR Hobbs, N Uphoff, DO Hansen, pp. 101–18. Boca Raton, FL: CRC Press
- 53. Keeney R, Hertel TW. 2008. The indirect land use impacts of us biofuel policies: the importance of acreage, yield, and bilateral trade responses. GTAPWork. Pap. 52, Cent. Glob. Trade Anal., Purdue Univ., West Lafayette, IN
- 54. Choi JS, Helmberger PG. 1993. How sensitive are crop yields to price changes and farm programs? J. Agric. Appl. Econ. 25:237-44

- 55. Keeney R, Hertel TW. 2006. Analysis of aggregate yield response for the major grains and oilseed crops in Canada, Mexico, and the United States. (*Rep. commissioned by OECD Agricultural Directorate.*) Dep. Agric. Econ., Purdue, Univ., West Lafayette, IN
- Hertel TW, Stiegert K, Vroomen H. 1996. Nitrogen-land substitution in corn production: a reconciliation of aggregate and firmlevel evidence. *Am. J. Agric. Econ.* 78:30–40
- 57. Stout J, Abler D. 2004. ERS/Penn State trade model documentation. http://trade. aers.psufiedu/pdf/ERS Penn State Trade_Model_Documentation.pdf
- 58. Pingali PL, Rajaram S. 1999. Global wheat research in a changing world: options and sustaining growth in wheat productivity. In CIMMYT 1998–1999 World Wheat Facts and Trends, ed. PL Pingali. Mexico, DF: CIMMYT
- Harwood J, Heifner RG, Coble K, Janet P, Somwaru A. 1999. Managing Risk in Farming: Concepts, Research and Analysis. Washington, DC: Econ. Res. Serv., US Dept. Agric.
- Babcock BA. 1992. The effects of uncertainty on optimal nitrogen applications. *Rev. Agric. Econ.* 14:271–80
- Hansen JW. 2002. Realizing the potential benefits of climate prediction to agriculture: issues, approaches, challenges. *Agric. Syst.* 74:309–30
- 62. Dobermann A, Witt C, Abdulrachman S, Gines HC, Nagarajan R, et al. 2003. Estimating indigenous nutrient supplies for site-specific nutrient management in irrigated rice. *Agron. J.* 95:924–35
- Raun WR, Solie JB, Stone ML, Martin KL, Freeman KW, et al. 2005. Optical sensorbased algorithm for crop nitrogen fertilization. *Commun. Soil Sci. Plant Anal.* 36:2759–81
- Lobell DB, Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Gurrola FC, Valenzuela L. 2007. Identification of saline soils with multiyear remote sensing of crop yields. *Soil Sci. Soc. Am. J.* 71:777–83
- Ortiz-Monasterio JI, Lobell DB. 2007. Remote sensing assessment of regional yield

losses due to suboptimal planting dates and fallow period weed management. *Field Crops Res.* 101:80–87

- 66. Huke RE, Huke EH. 1997. Rice Area by Type of Culture: South, Southeast, and East Asia: A Revised and Updated Data Base. Los Banos, Philipp.: Int. Rice Res. Inst. 53 pp.
- 67. Markarim A. 2000. Bridging rice yield gap in Indonesia. See Ref. 74, pp. 112–21
- Duwayri M, Dat VT, Van Nguu N. 2000. Reflections on yield gaps in rice production: how to narrow the gaps. See Ref. 74, pp. 26–45
- 69. Defeng Z. 2000. Bridging the rice yield gap in China. See Ref. 74, pp. 69–83
- 70. Siddiq E. 2000. Bridging the rice yield gap in India. See Ref. 74, pp. 84–111
- 71. Pingali PL, Pandey S. 2001. World maize needs meeting: technological opportunities and priorities for the public sector. In

CIMMYT 1999–2000 World Maize Facts and Trends. MeetingWorld Maize Needs: Technological Opportunities and Priorities for the Public Sector, ed. PL Pingali, pp. 1–24. Mexico, DF: CIMMYT

- 72. Tittonell P, Vanlauwe B, Corbeels M, Giller KE. 2008. Yield gaps, nutrient use efficiencies and response to fertilisers by maize across heterogeneous smallholder farms of western Kenya. *Plant Soil* 313:19–37
- 73. Quayum MA, Musta. BAA. 2001. Rice and wheat yield gap determination under different soil and crop management practices at Chuadanga research site. Mexico, DF: CIMMYT
- 74. Papademetriou MK, Dent FJ, Herath EM. 2000. Bridging the Rice Yield Gap in the Asia-Pacific Region, ed. Bangkok, Thailand: UN Food And Agric. Organ.